National Policy Board for Educational Administration

September 8, 2004 Minutes

IEL Conference Room – Washington, D.C.

Member Representatives Present:

AACTE – David Imig (chair)

AASA – Joe Carasuolo 

ASCD – Agnes Crawford

CCSSO – Scott Montgomery

NAESP – Vince Ferrandino

NASSP – Gerald Tirozzi

NCATE – Arthur Wise

UCEA – Michelle Young

NPBEA – Joe Schneider

Guests: Lois Adams-Rodgers, CCSSO; Fred Brown, NAESP; Dick Flanary and Honor Fede, NASSP; and Margaret Grogan, UCEA.

Item 1 – Approval of Minutes

Following a minor correction by the chair, the minutes of the June 15, 2004 NPBEA meeting were accepted as drafted.

Item 2 – Acceptance of Subcommittee Reports

Chair Imig distributed copies of some observations submitted by Ted Creighton in response to his assignment to provide an analysis of superintendent and/or principal licensure issues.  Imig also distributed a table Creighton prepared that lists the principal and superintendent licensure requirements for each of the states.  

In the ensuing discussion, Art Wise made several comments about Creighton’s analysis that Imig suggested should be captured in a memo and shared with the author.  Wise agreed to do so.

Michelle Young presented her subcommittee report on diversity entitled “Increasing Diversity in Educational Administration:  A Proposal for NPBEA Program Initiatives.”  In it she proposed five initiatives:

· Actively recruiting and retaining women and people of color into educational leadership programs;

· Working with teacher education programs to focus candidates on leadership early in their education careers;

· Tapping women and people of color in the field;

· Developing educational leadership curriculum modules that incorporate issues of diversity and include literature on the leadership of people of color and women; and

· Working to change commonplace ideas about the leadership of women and people of color.

Following a discussion of the report, Imig reminded the participants that the Finance Committee would now take these proposed projects and incorporate them into proposals for potential support by outside funding agencies.  The cost of doing this would be the basis for the FY 2005 program plan and budget.  

Item 3 – CCSSO Intent Regarding ISSC Standards

In a continuation of previous discussions among NPBEA members about the initiative of the Council of Chief State Officers (CCSSO) to revise the ISLLC Standards for School Leaders, NPBEA Chair Imig shared a letter he had received from CCSSO Executive Director G. Thomas Houlihan.  In the letter, Houlihan said CCSSO would be pleased to work with NPBEA on potential standards and criteria revisions to the ISLLC and ELCC standards.  He went on to suggest that members of his staff meet with appropriate NPBEA representatives to begin discussing “timelines, deliverables, and identifying potential funders for the work.”  

Chairman Imig reconfirmed his intention to name a task force consisting of Dick Flanary (chair), Fred Brown, Agnes Crawford, and Michelle Young, to be the NPBEA liaison to the CCSSO working group.  The members accepted the assignment and said they would make contact with CCSSO and keep the NPBEA abreast of developments.

Item 4 – Update on ELCC’s Efforts

Honor Fede, long-time coordinator of the Educational Leadership Constituent Council (ELCC), delivered a PowerPoint presentation on the work of the NPBEA activity from its beginning in 1996 to today.  She explained that the ELCC has had three “homes” during its existence, being housed initially at ASCD under the chairmanship of Agnes Crawford.  Then it moved to AASA, where Joe Schneider chaired it for three years.  Today it is housed at NASSP, with Dick Flanary as its chair.  Throughout this period, Fede has been its constant:  the coordinator of the project.  

Fede explained how the ELCC select practitioners and university professors to serve as reviewers of university educational administration programs preparing to go through the NCATE process.  The ELCC trains the reviewers and they in turn review each departmental application using NPBEA/ELCC standards that are heavily influenced by ISLLC standards.  Departments that successfully make it through the review process are awarded “national recognition” status and are recognized with a certificate.

Since 1996. Fede reported, the ELCC has reviewed 191 institutions.  Of those:

· 145 (76%) have earned national program recognition;

· 36 (19%) have been denied recognition; and

· 10 (5%) have had their applications ruled ‘incomplete’ or ‘deferred’ pending receipt of additional information.

Fede concluded her remarks by explaining to the NPBEA members that the ELCC is in a transition year because of the changes going on at NCATE.  The accrediting agency is assuming responsibility for bringing together the review teams and conducting the actual reviews of the programs.  Furthermore, the universities will submit their applications online to NCATE rather than through a paper process; at the same time, the reviewers will no longer gather together to review applications.  Rather, they will do it electronically from their individual computers.  

Thus the role of the ELCC is evolving.  With that, she distributed a “Proposal for the Transition of ELCC Operations to NPBEA in FY 2005-06” that had been requested by the NPBEA at its last meeting.

Item 5– Transition of ELCC to NPBEA

Gerald Tirozzi introduced the topic by explaining that Fede’s nomadic career was ending and that she had accepted a permanent position at NASSP.  However, NASSP was prepared to release her 25% time to the NPBEA beginning next year to continue her ELCC duties under the proposed transition of ELCC to NPBEA.  

In the “Proposal for the Transition” document, the NPBEA would reimburse NASSP $30,063 for .25 of Fede’s time; $10,000 for a reviewer’s training workshop; $27,500 for a NCATE program review fee; and $10,000 for a NCATE base fee, for total expenses of $77,563.  The proposal anticipated revenue of $3000.  Thus the total cost to NPBEA for assuming the responsibility for ELCC would be $74,563.

Art Wise of NCATE questioned the accuracy of the $10,000 NCATE base fee, suggesting that it is part of the NCATE program review fee.  

Other NPBEA members pointed out that if dues were doubled, as the Proposal suggested, the Policy Board would have insufficient funds to do anything else but support the ELCC activity.  But one member said it would be immature to raise the dues further without seeing a proposed program plan to accompany any proposal for additional dues.  Members of the ELCC argued, as the meeting was winding down, that some resolution of the issue needed to be reached so that they knew how to proceed with the activity.  Finally the following motion was introduced:

MOTION.  MOVED BY FERRANDINO AND SECONDED BY YOUNG THAT THE MEMBERS OF THE NATIONAL POLICY BOARD ACCEPT THE ACTIONS REQUESTED IN THE ELCC TRANSITION PLAN PROPOSAL AND AGREE TO A 50% INCREASE IN DUES FOR FY YEAR 2005 (JULY 1, 2005-JUNE 30, 2006); HOWEVER, MEMBERS ALSO AGREE TO CONSIDER AN ADDITIONAL DUES INCREASE BASED ON THE MERITS OF A PROPOSED PROGRAM PLAN AND BUDGET THAT REFLECTS MEMBERS’ INTEREST IN ADMINISTRATOR STANDARDS, TRAINING, ADVANCED CERTIFICATION, AND LICENSURE, AND DIVERSITY ISSUES. MOTION PASSED.

The other actions requested in the ELCC transition plan referenced in the motion were:

Action Requested #1: We request that NPBEA contract with the National Association of Secondary School Principals (NASSP) for the services of Honor Fede (9.5 hour/week) to continue as the ELCC staff liaison to the NPBEA.   

Action Requested #2:  It is proposed that NPBEA develop a contract for on-site consultant services (instead of NASSP) that includes a set daily rate to cover ELCC staff time over and above the regularly scheduled 9.5 hour work week.  The contract should also provide for an estimated cost for travel expenses.  The NPBEA agrees to pay NASSP for that part of the contracted services.

Action Requested #3: We propose increasing the composition of the Audit Committee to five, eliminating the need for a ELCC chair position, and recommend that ELCC staff work directly with members of the ELCC Audit Committee and NPBEA’s chair as needed.

Item 6 – Update on ABLE

Joseph Aguerrebere, president, National Board for Professional Teaching Standards (NBPTS), appeared before the Policy Board to give an update on the partnership between the two organizations regarding the marketing of the ABLE (American Board for Leadership in Education) proposal.  Before Aguerrebere joined NBPTS, the Policy Board and his predecessor had agreed that NBPTS would take the lead in trying to find a funding source to underwrite the cost of launching ABLE.  Since the change of leadership at NPBTS, Policy Board members have expressed concern that little appears to have been done to advance the initiative.

Aguerrebere said that perception was correct.  “It’s a back burner issue at the National Board” he said.  It will remain so until he has a fairly significant change in the composition of his board of directors.  Right now, he said, his teacher-focused board isn’t all that interested in administrator certification.

Aguerrebere also said he wasn’t optimistic that we could find funding for the project.  He recalled that when the Policy Board was shopping ABLE around the foundations, he was one of the few officials (while at the Ford Foundation) to express any interest in it.  He said the list of potential foundations with resources to invest has narrowed to possibly Readers Digest-Wallace or Broad.  He suggested both be contacted to see if there is any interest.  He also suggested approaching whoever is Secretary of Education in the next administration.

Aguerrebere said we should continue talking about the project to keep the conversation alive and to be alert for opportunities for some R&D money to begin some consensus-building initiatives that might move us along.  For example, we need an assessment system, and that could be developed independently of the ABLE project.  

Imig said that he would maintain contact with Aguerrebere to ensure that ABLE stays alive as a viable option.

Item 7 – Election of Officers/Next Meeting

Chair Imig reported that election of officers would be delayed because the subcommittee (Underwood and Driscoll) was unable to attend the meeting and therefore no nominations were proposed.  The election will take place at the winter meeting scheduled for 12:30 p.m., Nov. 8, at the headquarters of the National School Boards Association, Alexandria, Virginia.

Respectfully submitted,

E. Joseph Schneider
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